 CWMDU AND DISTRICT COMMUNITY COUNCIL
Minutes of the meeting held at Bwlch Village Hall on 7th January 2016 at 1900hrs.
Present were Chairman Cllr Mrs K West, Cllrs Mrs JE Block, Mrs DWV Cracroft, Mrs HG Sweeting, Mrs C Morfett, T Sinnett, RDH Jackson, AA Harries, CCllr Mrs K Silk and the Clerk – RAB Doak.
Apologies   There were apologies from Cllrs FJ Morgan and S McLennan.
Declarations of Interest

Receive any declarations from Councillors with an interest relating to the business on the agenda. No declarations were given.
Update on Allotment Society

Mr Robin O Brien, Chairman CSEG and Miss Imogen Cavadino, CSEG member and allotment holder were invited to the Council meeting to gave the Councillors an update on the current situation regarding the Allotment Society’s plans to hold an AGM and form the Allotment Society’s Committee. They explained that they had made every attempt to contact all allotment holders and steering group members to come to a Special Meeting in the Cwmdu Village Hall on Thursday 14th January 2016 at 1900hrs. Imogen was going to produce posters to advertise the meeting which would be displayed in the village notice boards. Items for the agenda for the meeting were to include forming a Committee of allotment holders and possible nominations for a Chairperson, Secretary and Treasurer and confirm dates that the steering group and the CSEG should leave and hand over to the Committee. There was also a discussion about erecting a sturdy rabbit proof fence around the allotment site. The Clerk would inquire with Mr David Pritchard, PCC Valuer whether planning permission would be required.
Minutes   of the meeting held at the Tretower Village Hall on 3rd December 2015 were confirmed and signed after an amendment to the paragraph about “Bwlch with Altitude Route / Insurance.”

Matters Arising

1. The next Five Councils Liaison Meeting will be hosted by the Vale of Grwyney Community Council in early 2016.
2. Bwlch War Memorial. The Clerk telephoned Direct Line Insurance Company on 8th December 2015 with the details of the driver mentioned in the police letter and discussed the Council’s claim for repairs to the War memorial with the Company’s Claims Adviser. The Clerk followed the telephone call up with a letter to Direct Line Insurance with a copy of the estimate of £1495.00 from the War Memorial Restoration Company for the repairs and made a preliminary claim for repairs to the memorial. The Clerk was informed that an assessor would be in contact with the Council.
Grants were available from CADW, the Welsh Government and the War Memorials Grant Scheme. The Clerk downloaded some application forms and copied the correspondence in the file and passed the folder on to Cllr RDH Jackson who was going to hold it for the committee that was being formed with the Bwlch residents. 
A letter from the War Memorials Trust to the Council stated that a local resident had been in touch about the state of the Bwlch War Memorial. The Clerk wrote and informed the War Memorials Online Officer of the Council’s progress in getting the damaged stone work repaired and the formation of a special committee that would apply for grants to cover the costs of renovation.
3. Bwlch with Altitude Route / Insurance. The Clerk wrote to the Footpaths Officer for advice concerning the rules involving footpaths and public liability insurance. There had not been any answer, however the Clerk found a set of guidance notes for Public Rights of Way by Paul Clayden, CEO of the Local Councils Advisory Service. The Clerk was to write again to the Legal department for an answer about the need for Public Liability Insurance for members of the community to walk on designated footpaths on private land.
Highways
1.Cllr Mrs HG Sweeting reported that the hedges needed cutting near Rock Cottage in Tretower. The Clerk reported this again to Allun Jones who acknowledged the message and copied it to Eric Johnson.
2.The Clerk reported the road from the Cwmdu church to the caravan site again, which still had piles of plainings on the verges and nothing appeared to be getting done about it. The Clerk reported this again but was informed at the meeting that there were bales of hay on the verges again.
3. Request to extinguish Public Footpath No. 59 in Cwmdu. BBNPA letter 10th December 2015 asked for observations from the Council concerning the Application from Mr and Mrs French to extinguish Public Footpath no. 59. under the Highways Act 1980 –Section 118. The Councillors had agreed at the meeting on 3rd December 2015 that the footpath could be extinguished and the Clerk wrote on 19th December 2015 and informed the Public Rights of Way Officer of their decision.
4. It was reported that the pavement in Cwmdu from the Farmers Arms up to the layby had sunk and the kerb was hardly any deterrent to stopping vehicles from mounting the pavement. The Clerk was to report this to the highways department.
5. It was reported that the road sign for HGVs near Zoar Chapel in Cwmdu was in need of repair. Cllr Mrs DWV Cracroft said she would report it to the authorities.

6. Cllr T Sinnett reported that the newly completed footpath in Bwlch had subsided and was getting flooded. He was going to report it to the Senior Engineering Technician who had been in charge of the project.

7. Cllr Mrs JE Block stated that the pavement from the Art School to the Almshouses in Cwmdu was impassable because of the hedge cuttings on the path.

The Clerk was going to report the pavement in Cwmdu, the dropped kerbstones near the Farmers Arms and items 1 & 2 again to the highways department.

Cllr Mrs C Morfett informed the Council that the lane by the campsite in Cwmdu to the stream had been cleaned up by the Highways department and it was noted that other areas had also been cleaned and it was suggested that the Clerk write and thank the department when reporting the latest areas that need attention.
Correspondence
1. Letter 10th December 2015 WAG regarding the Road Safety Review across trunk roads in Wales. The findings of the review are now available on the following link: 

      http://www.traffic-wales.com/Trunkroadsafetyreview.aspx.

      N.B. The Council sent comments on this review in July 2014.

2.  Letter 10th December 2015 with thanks from the Wales Air Ambulance for the £100 donation.
3.  Letter 10th December 2015 Builth Building Services advertising for work from Councils that are taking 

     Responsibility for local assets in their community areas.

4.  Letter 9th December 2015 Brecon and District Disabled Club asking for a donation. £100 agreed.
5.  Email 5th January 2016 BBNPA with agendas for PAROW meeting and National Park meeting on 12th 

     January 2016.

6.  Email 4th January 2016 One Voice Wales with the Wales Audit Office Newsletter for December 2015.

7.  Email 15th December 2015 David Thomas, Chairman CRIC concerning setting up a generic email        .      

     address for the Council’s website and all correspondence.
8.  Letter December 2015 Bobath Children’s Therapy Centre Wales asking for a donation. Not approved.
9.  Email 6th January 2016 PCC with changes to the refuse collection weeks. Sent to all Councillors.
10. Email 7th January 2016 Friends of Crickhowell Library with January / February Newsletter and list of dates for the diary plus an invite to a party at the library on Wednesday 13th January 2016 at 1930hrs. This email is to be forwarded to all Councillors.
11. Bulletin with an update on Community Delivery. This was sent to all Councillors on 3rd January 2016. The bulletin lists assets and services that are currently open for discussion regarding transfer options. It also lists the service options that are being discussed with a range of Town and Community Councils. 

The Clerk had sent all the Councillors a list of emails / letters received from 7th December to 23rd    December 2015 for their information and to avoid having to print out correspondence that was not urgent. Two emails were forwarded to the Councillors during December concerning Christmas and New Year Refuse collections and a PCC letter concerning Community Delivery. A third email was sent to all Councillors on 6th January 2016 concerning a change in refuse collection days.

Planning
1.The following planning applications have been given permission:-

A.15/12852/FUL – “Proposed toilet and shower block and installation of septic tank” at Cwmdu Caravan and Camping Site, Cwmdu -  permitted 15/12/2015.
B.15/12668/FUL – “Change of use of land 2 shepherds’ huts (holiday accommodation) “ (Full Application) at Ewan Brook Farm, Cwmdu – permitted 24/11/2015.

C.15/12807/CON – “Variation of Condition 2 (Planning Permission 13/09627/FUL) to change materials and                          introduce new velux window into extension” (Variation / Renewal of Conditions) at Pant Yr Eos, Bwlch – permitted 03/12/2015.

2. Planning Application 15/12897/FUL – 05/11/2015 – “New rooflights to the existing dwelling” at Castle Cottage, Tretower. BBNPA letter 18/012/2015 gave permission for this application.    

3.Planning Application 15/12951/FUL – 25/11/2015 – “Construction of 2 children’s climbing frames adjacent to the existing building The Nantyffin Cider Mill” at Nantyffyn Inn, Brecon Road, Crickhowell. The Clerk read out the letter sent to BBNPA on 14/11/2015 with the Council’s comments.

4.Planning Application 15/13030/FUL – 21/12/2015 – “Change of use of property Efail-Bach, Cwmdu from a self contained “Granny Flat 2 to a short term holiday let” at Efail Bach, Efail Isaf, Cwmdu. A reply is required by 11/01/2016.

5.Enforcement Officer’s letter.

The Clerk wrote to the Enforcement Officer at BBNPA to ask her to check on the legality of the following sites:
A.Bwlch – land opposite the Church / bus stop with cars for sale. This is being dealt with under an enforcement reference number – ENF/12/0155/CU.
B.Cwmdu – a large extension to Brynhyfryd. Retrospective Planning Application is required, however it is considered to be an acceptable development and the case has been closed.
C.Cwmdu – Efail Isaf, NP8 1RW one cottage turned into two cottages. Retrospective Planning Application submitted.
6.Pre-application consultation from Clarke Telecom Ltd regarding an upgrade to the existing Orange mast which is located in Ash Tree Field to the East of Buckland Drive and West of Green Lane Cottage.
Accounts
1. Viking Direct Stationery - £164.19
2. Brecon Disabled Club - £100.00

Proposed by Cllr Mrs DWV Cracroft and seconded by Cllr T Sinnett.  Carried.

2. PCC letter 4th December 2015 requested details of the Council’s precept for the 2016/17 financial year. The Clerk wrote and informed the PCC Financial Officer that the Council’s precept request was £10000 which had been agreed by the Council at the meeting on 5th November 2015.

3. .Bank Balance  - £6034.23 – Council - £4284.23 and  Section 106 - £1750.00  Section 106  Grant Money–  £4000 less Legal fees £1025, Donation to  Bwlch Village Hall - £1000 – Playing Fields and Allotment Rent  - £225.00 Balance of £1750.00. Precept of £3333.00 was banked on 31st December 2015. 
Cwmdu School Playing Fields and Allotments 
Potholes in the access road. The Clerk asked the contractor to carry out the repairs and he checked on 4th January 2016 and informed the Councillors that the trees had been trimmed but the potholes had not yet been repaired. He would get in touch with the contractor.
Councillors Points
Several items noted were recorded in highways section above.
Meeting Closed at 2055hrs. 
